Minutes
3 July 2017

  PEMBURY PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the meeting held on Monday 3 July 2017 at the Parish Council Office, Lower Green Road, Pembury, Kent.
Present: Cllrs Mrs J Crowhurst (C), Mrs C Snow (VC), Mrs K Brooks, D Coleman,

A Gaukroger, P Gillan, Mrs S Harris, M Hocking, P Kirby, Mrs L Mills, Mrs A Partridge

Borough Councillor P Barrington King, Mrs S Nuttall

Clerk: Helen Munro

Deputy Clerk: Yvette Allen

55.
CHAIR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS

The Chair thanked everyone who attended the Musical Picnic the previous Saturday for their hard work. The event had been well supported and everyone had enjoyed themselves.
Parish Lighting – Members were requested to present written details on the attached pro-forma of the lights that were not working in their nominated roads immediately prior to commencement of business on Monday.

Highways Minor Defects – Members were requested to present written details on the circulated blue forms for roads under their nominated lighting area and pass to the office for collation.

56.
TO ACCEPT APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies were received and accepted from Cllr S Cawley, Mrs S Sharp and Borough Councillor D Reilly.

57.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Members were requested to ensure declarations of interest were made orally and completed on the circulated pro-forma issued with the agenda and returned to the Clerk before leaving the hall. A nil return was also needed. Members were reminded that if an interest came to light during the meeting it must be declared at that time and if the member considered it to be prejudicial then he or she MUST leave the room. Any member who was unsure if he or she had an interest in an item should seek the Clerk’s advice immediately. 

Cllr Mrs J Crowhurst

NIL

Cllr Mrs C Snow

NIL

Cllr Mrs K Brooks

NIL

Cllr D Coleman


NIL

Cllr A Gaukroger

NIL

Cllr P Gillan


NIL

Cllr Mrs S Harris

NIL

Cllr M Hocking


Item 66e6 Allotments: Non Pecuniary 

Cllr P Kirby


NIL

Cllr Mrs L Mills


NIL

Cllr Mrs A Partridge

NIL

58.
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL

It was proposed and seconded that the minutes of the meeting held on Monday 5 June 2017 were a correct record.

59.
LATE BUSINESS

In accordance with current Standing Orders items of late business set out in any circulated supplementary agenda need to be moved, seconded and approved, the special circumstances being that it would be unreasonable to delay any decision by the Parish Council until its next ordinary meeting on Monday 4 September 2017.
60.
LIST OF OUTSTANDING RESOLUTIONS

Updates as follows were given:

· Poppy Appeal - Parish Council no longer able to carry out the administration for this. Royal British Legion have been informed and plea for someone to take this over to go in the Courier;

· Lighting to Office – A quote has been sought for an extra security light to be affixed to the front of the office building;

· Lighting to Scouts and Guides Hut – Cllr Mrs Crowhurst to have further discussion with Moira Allan;

· Repair of hole in Westway entrance – Work completed;

· Woodhill Park/Jubilee Way entrance – ‘sleeping policeman’ request – Cllr Coleman to follow this up;

· Covered litter bins for Recreation Ground/Bulls Place twitten/Burial Ground  - still outstanding;

· New benches for the Recreation Ground – still outstanding;

· Painting of fence surrounding children’s play area – still outstanding;

· Pavilion Management Committee – minutes still awaited;

· Pride in Pembury – further nominations requested;

· Fireworks – Final arrangements to be checked and/or carried out;

· Planter outside chemist – still outstanding;

· Children’s Play Area wetpour patching – work completed;

· Children’s Play Area – quotes will be sought for the whole area to be replaced and will go in the 2018/2019 budget;

· Allotments – weedkiller – this has now been purchased.

61.
CLERK’S REPORT

Clerk, Helen Munro wished to thank everyone for their support during her first month in post. 
She wished to make changes to the agendas and minutes and would introduce this in September. 
Several councillors had broached a possible earlier start time for the Full Council meetings of 7.30pm. As this was potentially difficult for a few councillors, a compromise of 7.45pm was agreed. 
The Clerk also pointed out that a lot of the Declaration of Pecuniary Interest forms needed amending and would advise individually.

62.
OPEN SESSION

Council adjourned and members of the public would be invited to address the Parish Council on any issue of concern. Constitutionally and in accordance with certain implications of the Local Government Code of Conduct, there could be no discussion of these items at this stage. Any issue would either be addressed elsewhere in the agenda or if not already so listed, be referred to a future meeting of the Parish Council.
Gillian Tan from Snipe Close wished to thank the Parish Council for their support with regard to an application from Town and Country Housing to knock down the row of garages in Snipe Close and the proposal to put housing in their place. The Parish Council objected to the application on the grounds of over-development.
The meeting was reconvened.

63.
TO RECEIVE COUNTY AND BOROUGH COUNCILLORS’ QUESTIONS AND REPORTS

Borough Councillor Barrington King told members that he had chased officers regarding work raised by Earl Bourner in particular at Rowley Hill. All works had now been mandated. There was to be a pot hole blitz in Romford Road starting on 24 July. Guidance signs at Kings Toll Road to deter HGVs from using it were in hand. Weed spraying had been carried out and an inspection after 15 days was to take place. He reported that a lot of complaints had been received a couple of weeks previously due to dry recycling not being collected. TWBC had said this was down to the dangerously high summer temperatures and had been a health and safety issue for the workforce. This had not been communicated to the Parish and although a full apology had been received, this was not good enough. TWBC had subsequently sent out a road sweeper to clear any debris.

Borough Councillor Mrs Nuttall was following up arrangements for a bin to be placed in the twitten at Bulls Place and once again re-iterated that it was the emptying which was a problem. Town and Country had suggested it be emptied once a month which clearly was insufficient. She asked whether consideration was needed to restrict the parking around the Village Green. After a short discussion, Mr Barrington King said that he would be happy to support this if a WG was set up. 
Mrs Tan asked to speak again. She had been amazed at how complicated the 5 year plan document was and wanted to know what was in store for Pembury. Cllr Mrs Crowhurst told her that at the moment the Parish Council was not aware of any potential development but it would always try to protect Pembury.
64.
CURRENT PLANNING

(a)
Planning and Highways WG – The Chair of the Working Group presented current planning applications for RATIFICATION and CONSIDERATION. Council noted WITHDRAWN application. 
Application Number:

17/01789/FULL – 26 June

Proposal:


Extension and remodelling of existing house

Location:


36 Romford Road, Pembury, Royal Tunbridge Wells
NEUTRAL

Application Number:

17/01890/FULL – 30 June

Proposal:


Erection of a two-storey rear extension 






(Resubmission of Planning Consent 17/00489/FULL






with proposed changes to materials)

Location:


40 Elmhurst Avenue, Pembury, Royal Tunbridge Wells
NEUTRAL

Council RATIFIED the above applications
------------
Application Number:

17/01781/FULL – 4 July

Proposal:


Part Retrospective – Part conversion of existing garage into utility 





room

Location:


19 Henwoods Crescent, Pembury, Royal Tunbridge Wells
NEUTRAL

Application Number:

17/01901/LBC – 4 July

Proposal:


Listed Building Consent – Proposed internal alterations to form 





ensuite

Location:


Mays Barn, Romford Road, Pembury, Royal Tunbridge Wells
NEUTRAL

Application Number:

17/02010/FULL – 11 July

Proposal:


Replacement roof to dwelling including roof lights, single storey 





side extension, single storey rear extension, addition of first floor 





over garage and two-storey extension to garage including rear






balconies and alterations to fenestrations

Location:


Brewood, The Woodlands, Pembury, Royal Tunbridge Wells
NEUTRAL BUT ASKED IF THE FULL PLANNING COMMITTEE COULD DETERMINE THIS APPLICATION RATHER THAN CASE OFFICER
The following applications were presented on the supplementary agenda:

Application Number:

17/02073/FULL 

Proposal:


Addition of first floor to create two storey dwelling and first






floor terrace

Location:


82 Henwood Green Road, Pembury, Royal Tunbridge Wells

NEUTRAL

Application Number:

17/01797/FULL

Proposal:


Side and rear extension

Location:


21 Highfield Close, Pembury, Royal Tunbridge Wells

NEUTRAL SUBJECT TO THERE BEING NO MATERIAL LOSS OF LIGHT/PRIVACY FOR IMMEDIATE NEIGHBOURS

Application Number:

17/02011/FULL

Proposal:


Proposed first floor rear extension together with a single storey






side rear extension

Location:


5 Romford Road

NEUTRAL SUBJECT TO THERE BEING NO MATERIAL LOSS OF LIGHT/PRIVACY FOR IMMEDIATE NEIGHBOURS
WITHDRAWN

Application Number:

17/01079/FULL

Proposal:


Demolition of garages and construction of 2 no.2 bed houses with 6 




parking spaces

Location:


Garages at Snipe Close, Pembury, Royal Tunbridge Wells
GRANTS

Application Number:

17/01893/TCA

Proposal:


Trees in a Conservation Area Notification – Mixed Species (G1)






- Prune back from footpath/highway by 1m; Thuja x 2 (F2) –






Prune sides by 1m; Mixed Species (G3) – Reduce height of hedge/






small trees by 1.5m; Cherry Tree (G4) – Fell; Sweet Chestnut (G5) –





Remove deadwood

Location:


93 Woodhill Park, Pembury, Royal Tunbridge Wells
65.
REPORTS OF URGENT ACTIONS
(a)   
‘Herd of the Hospice Campaign’ – The Hospice in the Weald approached the Parish

Council with a request to temporarily exhibit a horse sculpture on the Village Green. 
The office, in conjunction with the Chair and the Vice Chair AGREED that this could go ahead.

Council RATIFIED the above.
(b)
Lawn at Upper Church – Rev’d. Robertson emailed the office to request permission for the lawn in front of St. Peter’s Upper Church to be used for ‘Messy Church’ if the weather was fine on Saturday 15 July from 3pm to 5pm.
The Office, in conjunction with the Chair, AGREED that this could go ahead.
Council RATIFIED the above.

(c)
Hedgecutting at Woodside Playing Fields – The office, in conjunction with the Chair, has arranged for additional hedgecutting around the perimeter at Woodside Playing Fields to be carried out as this had not been done for several years.

Council RATIFIED the above.

(d)
Planting at the New Memorial Wall – Notcutts had kindly agreed to supply plants, 

compost, gravel and manure for the area immediately in front/behind the new wall. A 

contractor (Emma Keep) was used to plant the area and the Clerk, in conjunction with the Chair, agreed for this work to go ahead on Friday 30 June at a cost of £120.

Council RATIFIED the above.
66.
WORKING GROUP MATTERS

AMENITIES, CHRISTMAS LIGHTS & PRIDE IN PEMBURY (INCORPORATING PUBLIC RELATIONS)

(a)
Construction Worker’s Welfare Area (Sandhurst Avenue development) – The project manager for this development had asked if Council would agree to a welfare area being located on the edge of Woodside playing fields for the duration of the building works at Sandhurst Avenue. The unit would comprise an office and toilet. 
After discussion, Council asked the Clerk to discuss a fee from the company as in effect it would be renting a small piece of Parish Council land. It would want to see insurance details and it would need agreement that the company would indemnify the Parish Council for any liabilities which arose.

(b)
Repairs to the Children’s Play Area – As per minute 51a from the Parish Council meeting in June, arrangements have been made for wetpour patching repairs to be made to the Children’s Play area on 1 July at a cost of £595 + VAT.

Council NOTED that this work had been satisfactorily carried out.
AUDIT, FINANCE AND PERSONNEL

c) 
Accounts due for payment - Chair of the WG presented a list of cheques for payment, with supporting documents FOR APPROVAL; also a list of salaries, Direct Debits and Credit Card transactions paid since the last meeting for RATIFICATION.
Council RATIFIED salaries of £5898.65
Council AGREED payments of £9551.20
Council RATIFIED direct debits of £1323.98

Council RATIFIED credit card payments of £75.95
Council AGREED payments of £1052.92 on the supplementary agenda 

(d)
WG Meeting held on Monday 19 June – Councillors were given the report of this meeting. An HR matter to be discussed under Exempt.
Present: Cllrs Mrs J Crowhurst, Mrs K Brooks, Mrs S Harris, P Kirby

Clerk: Helen Munro

Deputy Clerk: Yvette Allen

Apologies were received from Cllr D Coleman

1. Groundsmen’s Job Description 

Members reviewed the Groundsmen’s Job Descriptions and made a few amendments. They will be altered and the Groundsmen will be asked to sign them
Council AGREED the Groundsmen’s Job Description.

2. Deputy Clerk’s Job Description 

Members reviewed the Deputy Clerk’s Job Description which will now require signature.

Council AGREED the Deputy Clerk’s Job Description.
3. Computerised accounting software

The Clerk presented a summary of three quotes obtained from RBS, AdvantEdge and Sage for discussion. Checks would be made either with SAGE or Council’s IT contractor that Council’s computer system was robust enough for this programme. 

The WG RECOMMEND that 

· Council uses SAGE as this was felt to be the most appropriate and cost-effective system.

· The cost for the first year was £720 and would be vired from ‘salaries’.
Council AGREED to go ahead and purchase the SAGE computerised account system.

4. Financial Regulations

Members reviewed amended Financial Regulations and made some minor alterations.

The WG RECOMMEND that 

· the amended Financial Regulations be approved.

· A further meeting for this WG to review Standing Orders and other policies was scheduled for 10am on Friday 30th June.
Council AGREED unanimously to approve the Financial Regulations.

Council AGREED unanimously, subject to a few amendments to approve the Standing Orders.

Council AGREED unanimously to approve the Reporting of Meetings policy.

Council AGREED unanimously, subject to the Clerk looking into the appeal’s process, to approve the Complaints Policy.

Council AGREED unanimously to approve the Press Policy subject to anything going to the Press coming from the office and not from individual councillors.
Council AGREED unanimously to the Publication Scheme policy subject to the opening office hours on page 4 to be changed to 9.00am to 3.00pm Monday, Tuesday, Wednesday and Friday and 9.00am to 12noon on Thursday. 

Council AGREED unanimously to approve the Risk Assessment policy, subject to one minor amendment.

5. Internal Audit Report

The Clerk had summarised the internal audit report which had been carried out by David Buckett and had devised and distributed an action plan which would be worked through by the Clerk and Deputy.

6. Website

The Clerk had started to implement changes to the website and asked members if they were happy for her to continue or did Council wish to have more input.

The WG RECOMMEND that 

· the Clerk regularly updated the website and reported on anything major in her Clerk’s Report at the Full Council meeting.

Council AGREED to the Clerk updating the website and reporting on any major changes in her Clerk’s Report. 

7. Future Meeting dates

The WG was asked to consider changing meeting dates to ensure quarterly budget monitoring reports can be reviewed.

The WG RECOMMEND that 

· dates be swapped with the Amenities WG to ensure that meetings were more timely to discuss quarterly budget reviews. Next year, meeting dates would be timed accordingly.

· A meeting to discuss the three-month figures against the budget was scheduled for 10am on Monday 31 July.

Council AGREED to swap the Amenities WG date with the Audit, Finance and Personnel WG which would allow for more timely discussions about the quarterly budget. The dates are therefore now as follows:
Amenities WG meeting – 18 September       Audit WG meeting – 23 October
ENVIRONMENT, ENVIRONMENTAL ISSUES (INCORPORATING ALLOTMENTS AND BURIALS)
PLANNING AND HIGHWAYS

(e)
WG Meeting held on Monday 12 June – 
Present: Patrick Gillan (Chair), Susan Sharp (Vice Chair), June Crowhurst, Chris Snow, Patrick Kirby, Mike Hocking

Apologies: Sean Cawley

1.  Memorial Wall plaques

Costings for the plaque previously seen by the Working Group and the Parish Council were submitted as follows:

Plaque with inscription           £65 + VAT

Screws and washers                30p each

Optional insert for photo        £50

JC offered to approach a local contractor to discuss fixing the plaques to the memorial wall when required.

Taking into account the potential cost of fixing and a small administration charge, it was thought that a price of £100 or £150 with the insert was reasonable. 

PK added that a notice placed near the memorial wall stating that the plaques are not brass may deter theft and the group agreed that this was a good idea.

Council AGREED to the above pricing for installation of plaques and also AGREED to there being a notice as suggested by Cllr Kirby.
2.  Replacement of box hedging at burial ground

CS and PG met with Caroline Mazzey, a lecturer in horticulture at Hadlow College, at the burial ground to discuss the box hedging.  Caroline suggested keeping the good plants from the existing hedge and replacing the rest with wild flowers and evergreens.  The WG felt that this would be difficult to maintain and keep tidy in keeping with structure of burial ground.

At a previous meeting, the WG had looked at photos of post and chain fencing and thought this was the best option.  It was agreed that PG would ask the Clerk to obtain 3 quotes for this type of fencing.

3.  Pathway to memorial wall

Quotes were obtained for the short pathway leading to the memorial wall and the crematorium area as follows:

	Contractor
	Price

	SKF Contractors
	£3,235£  £3,235

	Hammer & Trowel
	£3,635    £3,635

	Verdant View
	£4,435    £4,435

	   Westwood Builders
	£7,940    £7,940


It was felt that these quotes were much too expensive and the work proposed was 'over engineered'.  CS suggested placing stepping stones by cutting into the turf, the advantages being that this was a relatively quick job that could be undertaken by someone unskilled and also make mowing easy as the mower would go over the top of the stones.  PG offered to try and obtain one final quote based on this suggestion.

Cllr Gillan had brought in a brochure from Strata in Paddock Wood who sold paving slabs/stones. This would be revisited at a future date as it would be a winter job for the Groundsmen. Cllr Mrs Snow brought up having a path in front of the wall where people could stand and read the plaques and again this would be revisted a future date and perhaps be put on the budget wishlist for £2018/2019.

4.  Bench at memorial wall

PG announced that the Pembury Society have kindly offered to donate £500 towards the cost of the bench.  JC undertook to pursue costings for the bench and base for it to stand on with the Parish Clerk.

CS and PG had visited the burial ground and, with the aid of a detailed drawing by PG, proposed to the group that the bench should be sited opposite the memorial wall and to the left rather than on the roundel.

The Clerk was to seek quotations for a wooden bench and to contact the Pembury Society with her findings.
5.  Quinquennial Report

JC explained to the group that this report is produced as a result of a detailed inspection done for the church.  It identifies areas which the Parish Council are responsible for maintaining and lists them in priority order.  JC summarized the contents of the report as mostly housekeeping and tidying e.g weeding, damaged fencing, partially blocked drains and gutters, etc.

It was decided that a meeting with Douglas would be beneficial to ask him what he expects from the Parish Council and what he feels the priorities are, JC to arrange this.

The trees lining the path at the Upper Church were discussed and it was agreed that they are in generally poor condition.  PG offered to ask the Clerk to obtain a report on the trees from TreeAbility and ask for a quote to tidy and shape the trees as they let down the very smart appearance of the war memorial and make the entrance into and out of the church very dark and overbearing when it should be an uplifting experience.
The Chair and Clerk met with Rev’d. Robertson and whilst he understood that there was no money in the budget, there were certain jobs that needed to be done. The idea of a ‘clean up’ day later in the year or early next year was suggested and volunteers for this would be sought.
Council AGREED to ask Treeability to cut back and tidy just the first part of the driveway at St. Peter’s Upper Church at this stage as the overhang was now very low.
6.  Allotments - going forward

MH confirmed that another allotment clear-up day was planned for Saturday 8th July from 10am to 4pm.  This would be followed by a family barbecue at the allotments.  There was to be a meeting of the allotment committee prior to this date to discuss ideas and plan the day.  David Hanes would be sending out invites to the barbecue and it would form part of Pride in Pembury.

MH mentioned that weeds on vacant plots have grown very high despite being cut at the last clear-up day.  JC informed the group that the groundsmen were not permitted to spray weedkiller under the terms of their contracts but she was willing to cover the cost of weedkiller from funds if the allotment holders would spray it, MH agreed and will liaise with the Clerk for the purchase as soon as possible.

It is hoped that an Open Day can be arranged after the clear-up to try and encourage new allotment holders to take up the tenancy of a plot.
Cllr Hocking told Council that the Groundsmen had cleared a lot of the vacant plots and were due to spend two days there during the current week.
7.  Area for scattering ashes at burial ground

CS informed the group that the border around the memorial wall is overgrown with weeds and requires planting.  She emailed Notcutts who agreed to sponsor the plants and asked for measurements of the area.  A lady works there who specializes in plants for awkward or unusual places and CS suggested a meeting with her at the burial ground with as many members of the Parish Council who were able to attend.

CS also emailed Hadlow College asking for advice on a wildflower garden for the scattering of ashes and Caroline Mazzey, who is a Pembury resident, responded.  She met CS and PG at the burial ground and her advice was NOT to grow a wildflower garden as it is too seasonal and can look very untidy for the majority of the time.  She had lots of ideas and suggested a prairie garden with evergreens and grasses.

The group suggested approaching Paul Barrington-King for grant money to undertake the project and Caroline for the design work.  JC also suggested speaking to Coolings in Sevenoaks who are very approachable.

Consideration would need to be given to ground cover to prevent weeds such as slate or pebbles.
Plants had been collected and a contractor had planted them in front of the new Memorial Wall.

Council agreed not to pursue the idea of an area for scattering ashes at the moment as there was no money in the budget. This could form part of a wishlist for the 2018/2019 budget.
e(i)
Visual Tree Assessment – Quotations had now been received for individual tree work arising from the VTA carried out in May.

Council AGREED that high priority work would be carried out and other work would be scheduled at a later date.
e(ii)
Post and Chain Fencing Quotations at Pembury Burial Ground – Quotations had been received for the supply and installation of a upvc post and chain fence.

The Clerk had obtained 3 quotes for the supply of post and chain fencing and 2 quotes for the installation. Council AGREED that the Clerk go ahead and purchase the post and chain fencing from The Little Post and Chain Company at a cost of £518 and that Verdant View would install it at a cost of £1,118.

Any other projects would be put on hold until after 31 July when a meeting was scheduled to look at the budget figures against spend.

67.
Updated Standing Orders/Financial Regulations/Other Policies – Council was asked to 
agree revisions. 

This had been dealt with under item 66 4d above.
68.
REPORTS FROM OTHER MEETINGS

69.
OTHER MATTERS
(a) 
Delegated Authority during the summer recess – Council was requested to delegate authority to the Clerk, in consultation with the Chair, to make urgent, minor decisions throughout the summer recess until the next ordinary meeting of the Council on 4 September 2017. Delegated Authority was also requested for planning recommendations made by the Planning Working Group to be returned to the Planning Authority by the Clerk.

Council AGREED to delegate authority to the Clerk, in consultation with the Chair to make urgent, minor decisions throughout the summer recess.
Council also AGREED to delegate authority to the Planning WG for planning recommendations during the summer recess.

(b) 
West Kent LEADER Grant Funding – Council was shown an email regarding this.
Council AGREED not to pursue this.
(c)
Tunbridge Wells Cultural and Learning Hub – Feedback was requested on the proposed development. Ask the Clerk for further information.

Concerns had previously been raised about funding options.
(d)
CCTV Service in the Borough of Tunbridge Wells – Members were shown a letter 

detailing the current CCTV arrangements/costings and usage. TWBC were also asking if the Parish Council would be prepared to contribute to the costs of the running the service. As Pembury had only one camera in the village which was by the Village Green and this had not been looked at, Council AGREED not to respond.

16.
EXEMPT/RESTRICTED MATTERS
It is proposed that pursuant to Section 1 (2) of the Public Bodies (Admission to meetings) Act 1960 the public and press be excluded from the meeting for the next items of business on the grounds that it will involve the likely disclosure of exempt or commercially confidential information.
(a)
Acting Up Payment – The WG asked that approval be given to the payment of a discretionary bonus to the Deputy Clerk for the prolonged period she acted up to Clerk and Responsible Finance Officer due to the delay in recruiting a new Clerk

The WG RECOMMENDED that a payment of £250 gross be paid in the July salary.
Council AGREED to a payment of £250 to the Deputy Clerk in the July salary as a discretionary bonus for the prolonged period she acted up to Clerk and Responsible Financial Officer. 
There being no other business, the meeting was closed at 10.10pm

Chairman ………………………………………………                   Date…………………………………..
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